
BROMESWELL PARISH COUNCIL
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
Monday 11 July 2016 
Meeting commenced at 7.30pm
1.
Attendance & Apologies
Parish councillors attending:   Richard Cranmer (RCr)(Chair), Tim Johnson (TJ), Tim Scott-Douglas (TSD), Verity Brown (VB), Ian Abbott (IA), Rory Burrow (RB)
Clerk:
                                      Rob Cutts (RCu)

Guests:
   Andrew Reid (AR) (Suffolk County Councillor), Jim Bidwell (JB) (SCDC Councillor)
Apologies: 
Roger Stewart (RS)                                

Parishioners:                              Mrs S Hall, Mrs M Plummer, Mrs S Brown
The council agreed to accept the apologies sent.

2.
Declarations of Interest

TJ declared an interest in the agenda item relating to flooding on School Lane. The Council agreed that he should be permitted to join in discussions relating to this issue.

3.
Approval of minutes of meeting dated 9 May 2016
These minutes were approved by the council and signed by the Chairman.
4.
Matters Arising from minutes of meeting dated 14 March 2016
Footpath on Open Access Land behind the church – The Clerk advised that he had received no reply to emails to the County Council. Councillors confirmed that there was no change to the situation on the ground. Whilst village residents were grateful that a circular walk had been re-established this did not provide the same quality of access to the open access land previously enjoyed. Clerk to follow up with council.
Orford Road Vehicle Activated Signs (“VAS”) – AR confirmed that he was expecting have discussions with David Chenery of SCC Highways about funding of roundels painted on the road to support this scheme. It was agreed that purchase of the VAS would await outcome of these discussions.

5.
Report from Suffolk County Council – Andrew Reid

A written report had previously been circulated.

AR particularly wanted to bring to the attention of residents and the PC the consultation process on local government devolution which started on 7 July. The PC agreed to publicise this in the Warbler. Devolution would be a huge change in funding of local government, not just an elected mayor. It would provide £25m pa for economic support and £135m to help build new housing. Any locally raised tax could be spent locally. Norwich City Council have opted out whilst Ipswich BC have opted in. Questions included: how will money be redistributed from richer to poorer areas? Will central government funding fall? AR encouraged all to participate.
6.
Report from Suffolk Coastal District Council – Jim Bidwell

SCDC has a new joint website with Waveney DC.

Mark Newton is new SCDC Chairman.

Reduction in night street lighting has saved £30,000 so far and reduced CO2 emissions with no reported issues regarding safety.

SCDC has a new noise service with new sanctions to deal with noise nuisance.
7.
Village Matters

Conservation Area -  Aiming for approval of the Bromeswell CA at SCDC cabinet meeting in early September. No objections expected.
Parish Plan/Neighbourhood Plan – The working group (IA, TJ, RC) were planning to meet during the summer to discuss next steps.
Emergency Plan – TJ updated the PC on this. TJ to arrange for a letter to go to all households to establish who can provide help and who might need help in the event of an emergency with aim of publishing it in autumn.
Village Hall Improvements – Councillors fed back that from informal consultation general opinion of village residents did not seem to favour the solution proposed by RS from VHC of a solid metal fence. Clerk advised the council that they needed to be clear on what they were legally required to do as committing funds beyond the minimum level required by the deeds and/or lease would be lawful but would need a clearly minuted decision to do so in knowledge that such expenditure would be above the minimum required. He advised that such decisions were best taken with full transparency at a full council meeting with a specific agenda item publicised in advance in order that residents who may have views either way could make their views known. It was noted that this was the type of decision where not everyone would be happy. The council asked the Clerk to arrange for a lawyer to review both the lease and the deeds to independently establish the legal position regarding its responsibilities. The Clerk agreed to investigate costs and circulate councillors with details with a view to getting this review undertaken provided all councillors were content with the costs and route suggested.
The Clerk also advised the council that it would not be unreasonable – and in fact in line with usual commercial practice – for the new lease to be drawn in such a way as to ensure that all future liabilities would rest with the lessee (ie, the VHC).

Footpaths – This issue had been covered in Matters Arising (see above).
8.
Finance Matters
RS sent the council his apologies via the clerk if it felt that he had exceeded his responsibilities as Treasurer in respect of discussions at the May meeting regarding the village hall fence issue. Councillors felt that no such apology was due and looked forward to resolving the issue. Accounts currently indicate a strong financial position with £10384.56 of reserves. As yet the Clerk has not yet submitted a claim for his wages for Q1 (£450). A VAT refund claim for £1251.53 has been submitted in respect of the village hall windows.
A discussion followed about the suitable level for council reserves. The Clerk reminded councillors that they would be required to formalise a precept request for 2017-18 at the November meeting and it was agreed that time would be made available at the September meeting for a further discussion with a view to establishing a robust budget for the coming year.

Council insurance arrangements (3 year fixed rate) end at the end of September. Treasurer to ensure that competitive quotes are obtained before renewal. Currently arranged through SALC/Zurich.

The Clerk confirmed that the internal audit of the council’s accounts had been completed satisfactorily by Heelis & Lodge but was not aware of the details. Accounts now submitted for external audit by BDO.

9.
Planning Matters
The application for a new drive access at 1 Sutton Hoo Cottages had been approved by SCDC in line with comments made by council.
The proposal for an extension to the Grange, School Lane had been supported by the council. SCDC decision awaited.

An application to extend Church Farmhouse was considered at the meeting and the Clerk asked to reply to SCDC that the council has no objections.

IA confirmed that he had written to SCDC regarding the demolishing of Bromeswell Lea and occupation of garage/workshop for residential use. Response awaited.
10.
Highways Matters
Community Speed Watch – It is understood that the equipment is now functioning properly. Equipment being sent to police for recalibration in September.
Vehicle Activated Speed Signs – Outcome of discussions between Cllr Reid and SCC Highways about funding roundels awaited. No action until this is decided.
Summer Lane Flooding – TJ confirmed work scheduled to start shortly. Summer Lane possibly closed for up to 5 weeks for work to be completed. Residents will continue to have access.
Common Lane – Clerk to reported pothole near drain. Now repaired.
11.
Consultations
The East Anglian Devolution proposal was discussed. Differing views were expressed and councillors were remiunded that they could respond individually. After discussion the Clerk was asked to respond on behalf of the Council, that whilst additional funds would always be welcome, the addition of a third layer of local government would be a concern and that we would want to see transparent mechanisms in place to ensure additional monies spent wisely and distributed fairly.
12. 
Chairman’s Report
The Chairman had received a letter from the Fields Inn Trust asking whether the council wished to dedicate a playing field in honour of the dead of World War 1. He suggested that we consider proposing the land to the rear of the village hall. IA to discuss with VHC and to seek further information about this scheme.
13.
Clerk’s Report
The Clerk had nothing to report and apologised for including items on the agenda covered at the May meeting.
12.
Any Other Business
A resident had raised concerns about vehicles parked on land adjacent to his property on A1152 at junction of Orford and Eyke Road. These cars were being offered for sale. The Clerk advised that he would report this to the SCC Highways department but was aware from previous discussions with them how difficult was for action to be taken unless they created a safety issue.
TJ agreed to investigate repairs and maintenance to notice board in centre of the village. The council thanked VB for her work in making the Orford Road board more usable. 

13.
Date of next meeting

The next meeting will take place at the Village Hall Committee Room at 7.30pm on Monday 26 September 2016. 

